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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phone: 541-573-6446  admin@harneyswcd.net 
Regular Monthly Business Meeting May 26, 2022

Basement Conference Room, Harney County Courthouse
Present:  Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey, Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin, Board Directors (BD) Ken Bentz, Ryan Peila; HSWCD District Manager (DM) Jason Kesling, Sage-grouse Coordinator (SGC) Sarah Mundy, Sage-grouse Habitat and Rangeland Restoration Planner (SGH) Danielle Reynolds, Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson

Guests:  Oregon State University Engagement Chad Higgins and Allen Branscomb; Farm Services Agency Emma Gabriel

Absent:  BD Carol Dunten and Susan Doverspike
BC Hussey called the meeting to order at 3:32 pm.  A dial in was provided but no one participated in the meeting remotely.

Item #1 Meeting Agenda

DM Kesling said there was an agenda amendment:  Item #3 Marc Hudson from Oregon Ag Trust (OAT) will not be here for this meeting but will be here next meeting.  With this change, BD Bentz moved, and VC Franklin seconded approval of the meeting agenda.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.
DM Kesling received a call that the guest speakers had arrived at the HSWCD office in error and will arrive late.  This caused agenda items to be addressed out of chronological order.
Item 5: Monthly Financial Report
The financial report was provided to the board prior to the meeting and a copy was also in their notebooks.  DM Kesling said the report was payroll mostly, not a lot of other expenses.  Most of payroll is being put toward CM2. VC Franklin moved and BC Peila seconded approval of the financial report.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.
Item#10: Rangeland Drills 

VC Franklin asked if the rangeland drills were part of this report.  DM Kesling said that was an agenda item for later in the meeting but both drills are now back in Harney County.  The State of Oregon signed possession over to the district and he felt there should be a vote to formerly accept them.  One has been fixed by metal shop operator Trevor Burt and he is currently working on the other one.  The district’s next goal will be to purchase a trailer to haul them.  VC Franklin moved, and BD Peila seconded formerly accepting the rangeland drills from the state.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.
Item 6: Meeting Minutes for the Rescheduled May 2, 2022 Meeting
BD Bentz noted an incorrect date on page 3 of the meeting minutes re: COLA increase implementation date.  The correct date should have been May 1, 2022, not 2021.  This will be corrected.  VC Franklin moved and BD Peila seconded approval of the meeting minutes as corrected.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.

Item #8:  Approve HSWCD Secretary/Treasurer Carol Dunten as Representative of SageCon
DM Kesling had previously contacted board members but also wanted this recorded formally.  VC Franklin moved, and DB Bentz seconded approving Carol Dunten as such.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.
Item #9:  Distribution of Government Ethics Law to Each Board Member

This was informational only.  AA Pearson explained that SDAO Barbara presented and explained SDIS provides discounts when board members are provided information and the board members read the information that helps the board to work as effectively and ethically as possible.  This information was sent to the board via email and in their notebooks.
Item #2:  Guest Speakers Chad Higgins and Allen Branscomb, OSU Engagement

The guest speakers arrived 3:40 pm.  Professor Higgins works in AG.  He said the reason for his visit is that in his opinion the relationship from the main campus with rural Oregon is not strong.  He and Branscomb have come to rural communities to see what they want or need from Corvallis.  DM Kesling had all meeting participants introduce themselves.  Higgins led an ice breaker that encouraged participants to give research topics, which are listed.  He said he will return to Corvallis with the information and attempt to form collaborations.
1) SGH Reynolds suggested studies of Sage-grouse utilization of greasewood:  If the bird uses it for habitat, what is considered good greasewood, if the bird uses good vs. bad greasewood.  There doesn’t seem to be any available answers for this.

2) BC Hussey, DM Kesling and BD Bentz all commented that 50 years ago the sage-grouse numbers were higher than now.  Use of cattle on the land has declined in these fifty years and continued use is regulated but why the bird population continues to decline has not been addressed.  DM Kesling asked about what impact does cattle population have on decline population?  Generally, cattle is the one thing that can be controlled.  BD Bentz said in 1950, BLM AUM numbers were 50% higher than today.  Cattle numbers depleted 40-50%, but grouse populations aren’t up.  What is going on?  BC Hussey said a lot of agencies won’t address predators, but they will address cattle. DM Kesling looked for information and reasons to address how can HSWCD protect ranchers.  
SGC Mundy said there should be more published studies on predation of sage-grouse.  She noted the Burns Paiute tribe is producing a paper on such.  
3) BD Peila spoke to Chad Boyd recently and wanted his idea noted.  He would like to see a way for trends for carbon offsets, etc., to quantify what local ranchers are already doing.  

4) DM Kesling said that there is a California group established in central Oregon that is attempting to obtain offset carbon by allowing juniper to grow.  DM Kesling said it would be helpful to have actual research on what is the impact of cutting juniper regarding climate change.  What is the scientific research that we can use to package into a grant?  Evidence is needed that cutting juniper and removing medusahead aren’t just bad because of the carbon impact.  The district may have to cease juniper cutting projects in the future due to political pressure.
5) BD Bentz gave an example of a Nevada ranch he visited recently.  It is doing pinion and juniper control and did a baseline study of groundwater in mountains.  It will measure groundwater at different elevations and do extensive cuts and return to measure for comparison purposes.  The ranch is trying to figure out in specific areas to see how the juniper cutting affects a particular canyon.
Visiting Guest Branscomb asked when someone is located to collaborate on each item should that person be referred to the DM?  DM Kesling said yes, and that person can present at a future meeting on that agenda topic,

6) DM Kesling mentioned irrigation in our community, groundwater and geology and their affect in Harney County.  He said he didn’t know if there is a question here.  People need information on how juniper cutting affects water tables, why there is a cone of depression in some areas, etc.  BD Bentz concurred, there needs to be a better explanation of water movement underground.  He said he didn’t know how it works and that it would be good, helpful for people to be informed.  DM Kesling added it would be beneficial to know what water source we are pulling from.  Knowing where could focus on areas in water plan likely to see regulation and why—if it was due to geology or pivots, etc.--what is happening underground?
7) VC Franklin said ranchers must live with regulations and most adhere pretty good.  He wanted to know how an electric car can take precedence over a sage hen.  He was asked to elaborate and cited the proposed lithium mines in sage hen habitat.  Ranchers are expected to live with regulation and yet the need for lithium for producing electric cars will take precedence over species recovery. 
Upon completing the brainstorm session, Higgins and Branscomb left the meeting.  They added if anyone has other ideas to send them to Higgins.  BC Hussey said if these topics are researched and possibly put into a format that the district and ranchers will need help getting the info “out to the other side.  All we are doing are fighting an uphill battle.”  Both left at 4:10 pm.
Item #4: FSA Update (informational)
FSA Emma Gabriel arrived at the meeting at 3:46 pm.  She spoke on the emergency conservation program, drilling livestock wells, troughs, etc.  The deadline for submitting for this program is June 17th and urged board members and others to come into the office or make an appointment.  Deadlines for other programs will be July 15th.  Notices of loss are being taken now (a bit earlier than usual) and the deadline is late fall.  It is best to report within 15 days of loss being apparent to an appraisal can be made.  She mentioned ELA, Emergency Livestock Assistance, if ranchers must haul feed to livestock, there is a cost share on loaded miles per truckload or if livestock is being hauled to feed.  
Ms. Gabriel said that Sara Ugalde will be leaving the FSA office soon.  DM Kesling added Kellie Frank left April 10th.  Ms. Gabriel said applications for that position closed last week and interviews will soon take place.  This position covers Klamath, Central Oregon, Grant, Baker, Malheur and Harney Counties. BC Hussey wanted assurance that Ms. Gabriel will stay at FSA, and she said she would.  Ms. Gabriel left the meeting at 4:15 pm.
Item #7:  Senate Bill Juniper Cut

DM Kesling advised three bids were submitted.  BC Hussey asked if the board still must decide if the bids aren’t even close, and DM Kesling said in the local rules recently voted on there are no guidance.  He wanted to clarify on how the board votes and make sure the board is given time to assess submitted bids.  There is an emphasis on this project for an end date; there will be no extensions. Contractors will have to stop at the end date.  Discussion followed on options, past performances of bidders, timeline, staff, cost of fuel.  One bid was over, and options were discussed with that as well.  The consensus was to remain within the budget of $200K.  One bid was over, and options were discussed with attempting to find funds from the state or what the contractor would be willing to do to remain in $200K.  

VC Franklin moved, and BD Peila seconded to award the contract for $200K to B&M Timber.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.  DM Kesling said he will get the contract to B&M so he can begin work as soon as June 1st.  Scoring Criteria sheets are attached. 
DM Kesling said he will try to get the contract to him tomorrow so he can begin June 1st.  A small grant will be bid tour tomorrow.  He will advise those taking the tour the project limit is $12,420, in case any contractors don’t want to consider.  
Item#10: Rangeland Drills 

This had been discussed earlier in the meeting.  DM Kesling referred the board of directors to the information in their notebooks.  He requested a motion from board to accept the property into SWCD from the state of Oregon Department of State Lands.  VC Franklin said he thought the district should try to salvage the third rangeland drill.  He suggested DM Kesling contact BLM.  DM Kesling said the Tyler Goss, The AG/CWMA Coordinator has been managing repair of the drills.  He added there is $9K in the budget for repair, with $3500 expended both should be fully functioning.   VC Franklin moved and BD Peila seconded the district formally accepting the rangeland drills from the state.All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.
#11:  Juniper Piling Discussion
SGC Mundy and SGH Reynolds led discussion.  SGC Mundy said the contracts that SWCD does has an attachment and wondered if piling needs to be included.  SGH Reynolds said that any information approved by the board could be included as cut and paste. DM Kesling noted BD Bentz wasn’t at the last meeting and informed him of the reason for the discussion.  What is the district’s standard regarding piling?   
Discussion followed.  Agreements written by NRCS about piling were discussed and any refinements.  In the past contractors knew what was expected but there have recently been new contractors.  Other items addressed included old growth trees and dangers, proper equipment, when the piling takes place and time of year and how weather and machinery cause ground disturbance, problems with annual invasive grasses.  BC Hussey urged Mundy and Reynolds that if they are revising or amending to do whatever makes their job easier.  He commended both for the jobs they are doing.  SGC Mundy will produce a document for the next board meeting.

Item #12:  Public Comment

DM Kesling said the district recently received a public records request. 

DM Kesling and SGC Mundy gave a report of the OWEB tour which took place yesterday and today.  DM Kesling said OWEB reps were in the vehicle with them and it provided the opportunity for him to discuss the 10% holdback, small grants not paying for MESA to LESA conversion, not getting grants to cut juniper for sage-grouse without release of CCAA information, reporting and writing requirements, and other difficulties in obtaining grants.  BC Hussey wondered what it would be like if local (Jason, Sarah, Mark Owens) went to Salem to discuss these items with OWEB.  BD Peila suggested OWEB listen in on a small grant discussion to see how and why projects are needed. Every funding agency has its own nuances.
Item #13:  Adjournment

There were no other subjects.  VC Franklin moved, and BD Peila seconded adjourning the meeting.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed.  The meeting ended at 5:20 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist
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